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A SURUEY OF THE RURAL PRESS IN NORTHERN INDIA, NEPAL, 
PAKISTAN AND SRI LANKA 

General Overview 

During ny visits to North India, Pakistan, Sri Lanka and 
parts of Nepal I nade an attempt to study the general status 
of the rural Press in each country by interviewing media 
academicians, practising journalists, representatives of 
fuding agencies and officials of Non-governmental 
Organisations involved in communication activities. I also 
tried, as far as possible, to visit some areas which were 
identified as having good samples of rural newspapers. 

Considering the vastness of the area covering much of the 
Indian sub-continent and the island of Sri Lanka these visits 
were too short to do justice to a study of this nature. I 
feel follow-up visits are needed so that more time can be 
spent in areas where rural journalism is either being 
practised or have the potential. With the exception of Sri 
Lanka where all newspapers emanate from its Capital, Colombo 
in all the other countries I came across many journalists 
publishing newspapers from small towns with very meagre 
resources but with a uncommon sense of dedication and total 
commitment to the cause of journalism. However, there were 
equal number of journalists, if not more, who thrived on 
scandal, blackmail and different forms of corruption. It is 
only by observing then over a period that one can identify 
the genuine ones. 

My visits to the various countries occurred at a time when 
many parts of the region'were in political turmoil. Si>; weeks 
of political upheavals in Nepal resulted in the restoration 
of multi-party democracy in the country. But, during the six 
weeks of the people's movement not only were many killed in 
public demonstrations but life came to a complete standstill 
with violent street demonstrations and night-time curfews. 
In Pakistan, the law and order situation was so bad in many 
parts of the country that I was prevented from visiting 
Hyderabad, regarded as the centre of the Sindhi Press. Most 
media academicians and journalists I met in Pakistan agreed 
that only the Sindhi Press could be regarded as being 
provincial or to a certain extent rural. In Sri Lanka it was 
not possible to visit the North and East of the country, 
although the only place other than Colombo from which 
newspapers were published was from Jaffna. As an alternative 
I visited Kandy in the central hilly province. In India, too 
the Kashmir and Punjab continued to be centres of political 
turmoi1. 

Something else that I found common in all the countries was 
an attitude of disinterestedness bordering on apathy towards 
the rural Press among the editors and publishers of the large 
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metropolitan or provincial newspapers. Even organisations 
established for the welfare of journalism did not seem to 
care about the development of rural journalism. Most of the 
large metroplitan and provincial newspapers were happy they 
were doing well—selling more and more newspapers and earning 
greater profits. They did, however, agree that rural 
journalism could play an important role in educating the 
masses. They seemed to agree that journalism could help 
literacy, income-generation and general social and economic 
development of the rural areas. But, they did not seem 
willing to do anything about it. 

Although there were many common features with respect to 
rural journalism in the countries surveyed there were also 
many distinctive features of each country. Whereas Sri Lanka 
had the highest rate of literacy at around 85% in Nepal and 
Pakistan it stands at around 25% with India at around 35%. 
Whereas in Sri Lanka, with good road and rail links with most 
parts of the country, all newspapers are published from 
Colombo in India and Pakistan newspapers are published from 
numerous centres at the provincial and district levels. In 
Nepal not a single newspaper is published from the 
mountainous region covering almost two-thirds of the country. 

During the visits to small newspapers and my discussions with 
journalists and academicians the following were considered 
the key problems of the rural Press in the countries 
surveyed. 

1. With the exception of Sri Lanka the level of literacy is 
extremely low. It was felt that for a rural Press to flourish 
the literacy level must go up. 

2. Poor economic condition. The countries of South Asia (the 
SAARC region) are regarded as some of the economically most 
poor with two-thirds of the people living in rural areas 
under extremely poor condition. Low purchasing power of the 
people prevent the growth of the rural Press. 

3. Reluctance to work in the rural areas. Most journalists, 
including many that I interviewed, saw better opportunities 
in the large Metropolitan papers and therefore, preferred to 
work there rather than go to the rural areas or small towns. 

4. Undet—developed transport and communication infrastructure 
hamper proper distribution of newspapers and therefore, 
discourage journalists from operating in the rural areas. 

5. The absence of national or local advertising discourage 
journalists from operating from small towns or villages. 

6. Lack of skill in the business aspect of journalism. Most 
journalists running small newspapers were never trained in 
either the journalistic or business aspects of journalism. 
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They were all eager to have management workshops if they 
could be organised. 

7. Lack of Government support or sympathy to help the growth 
of rural newspapers. In some of the countries the Governments 
had announced a policy to help small newspapers but in 
practice it was difficult to receive such help. 

8. Non-availability of financing. Newspaper publishing is 
regarded as a high risk investment and banks are reluctant to 
invest in the newspaper business. 

The role of the NGOs 

Many knowledgeable media professionals and academics 
mentioned the increasingly important role played by the Non
governmental organisations in the field of communication. 
They felt that the NGOs had succeeded in identifying the real 
communication needs of the rural populations in all these 
countries and had taken up projects to use development 
communication as a vehicle of change. 

In Sri Lanka the Sarvodaya and Agricultural Cooperatives were 
effectively using their publications to convey development 
messages to the rural population. In India there were many 
NGOs with effective communication networks in the rural 
areas. In Pakistan, too a number of NGOs were mentioned in 
connection with the use of development communication. In 
Nepal, where the number of NGOs is much fewer, some 
pioneering work is being done in the field of communication 
with the use of wall newspapers. 
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North India 

India is one of the nost populous countries in the world with 
the present population estimated to be about 818 million. It 
is also one of the largest countries with an area of 3,267, 
263 sq. km. In terms of the rural/urban distribution of 
population nearly 7G percent of the people live in over half 
a million villages. Since independence from the British in 
1947 India has made notable progress in agriculture, industry 
and science and technology. But, inspite of such advances it 
is a developing country with per capita GNP of around US$300. 

The first newspaper in India was published in 1780 in English 
language. The combined circulation of the Indian Press had 
crossed 50 million copies in 1980. In 198G the circulation 
was 64. 1 mi 11 ion. 

The total number of journals at the end of 1986 was 23,616. 
Of these 1978 were dailies. Newspapers were brought out in 92 
languages. In 1985 the number of newspapers published in 
Hindi was highest <6,370) followed by English (3,961). 
Newspapers in Hindi had the highest circulation (15,458,000) 
followed by English. 

The above figures indicate that the Northern half of India is 
not only the most populous part of the country but also an 
important centre of journalism since the Hindi-speaking 
population mainly resides here. 

The metropolitan cities of Delhi, Bombay, Calcutta and Madras 
and the state capitals are the main centres of newspaper 
publication. Nearly 93% of the total sale of daily papers is 
confined to the large urban areas. Although newspapers 
published in the large cities do reach small towns and rural 
areas but the number is very small. 

Northern India has witnessed in the past some years the 
emergence and expansion of large provincial newspapers 
appearing from mmore than one centre. These newspapers have 
become very influential and in large measure are replacing 
the larger metropolican dailies that dominated the scene for 
many decades. This is true of newspapers appearing from most 
of the state capitals and large cities in North India. 

However, their reach in the rural areas is very limited and 
the emergence of small but viable rural newspapers have yet 
to appear. Professor K.E. Eapen feels that a rural Press as 
such has not emerged in India and therefore, urban newspapers 
generally dominate the national scene. He feels that the city 
Press has been able to survive without focussing problems of 
the masses. He says that since indepedence the bigger dailies 
have swollen in size but their non-urban news columns have 
shrunk. Mr. Justice Grover, Chairman of the Press Council 
cited a study which said that during 1979-80 seven large 
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dailies devoted less than three percent of space for rural 
coverage. The gathering, processing and disseroinating of news 
and views are dictated by urban interests. Thus, the cleavage 
between urban and rural India does not get bridged by the 
Press. 

Prof. P.N. Malhan thinks the Indian Press is too politicised 
to be useful to the rural masses. It has been copying too 
much from the western concepts of journalism. He says the 
print medium is gifted to play a positive and dynamic role of 
a mass educator, a scientific analyser of current problems, 
an instrument of sizzling exposure, a pathfinder, an activist 
for social change, a promotor of positive attitudes, and 
a booster of people's morale. 

What the mainstream media has failed to achieve some 
enterprising Non-governmental Organisations seem to have 
accomplished. In my visit to Delhi and some parts of India 
bordering Nepal many people mentioned the role played by such 
organisations in the field communication. 

Visit to North India 

Because of time contraint I was able to visit only New Delhi 
and parts of India across the Nepalese border in the states 
of Bihar and West Bengal. 

Dr. Prakash Rao, Director of the Press Institute of India 
thought that the best way to help the rural-oriented Press in 
India owould be to organise journalism workshops of 8-10 days 
at a central place which is convenient for journalists from 
different parts of India. He said PII would be willing to 
pool its own resources and collaborate in such an effort. He 
spoke about a very successful workshop on rural reporting 
that PII had organised in Hyderabad in collaboration with the 
National Institute for Rural Development. 

Dr. Rao also suggested the possibility of preparing a manual 
that would include stories by rural reporters and others that 
could be used as a model for reporting the rural scene. 

The Press Institute which has a staff of about 20 people 
publishes two journals, Uidura, a bi-monthly and Data India. 
It seemed to me the Institute has the capacity to undertake 
short-term training programmes if some encouragement given 
and resources are made available to them. 

Dr. J.S. Yadav, Director of the Indian Institute of Mass 
Communication thought that in a vast country like India with 
thousands of publications it would be very difficult to 
identify one or two deserving newspapers for support. He 
thought this was especially difficult because many of them 
thrived on blackmail and sensationalism. 
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Or. Yadav spoke about some journals that were specifically 
targetted at the rural readership. He said his wife, Uma 
Yadav had started a fortnightly newspaper called Gram Jan 
(Village People) which was inspired by 6andhiji's concept of 
Han Jan (People of God). It was a complete magazine for the 
rural readers. The magazine had survived for six years but 
had to be stopped due to lack of resources. Charan Singh's 
Asli Bharat (the Real India), Seva 6ram and Gramin Duniya 
(the Village World) were also mentioned as outstanding 
publications in the field of development journalism. 

Professor Yadav said the district newspapers could not be 
called rural newspapers because they dealt with the district 
as a unit. In the South where literacy is high there is no 
clear-cut distinction between urban and rural areas. But in 
North India the villages are. cut-off from the mainstream 
nedla. 

Mr. Chanchal Sarkar, eminent journalist and former Director 
of the Press Institute of India thought the newspapers were 
still not effective medium of mass communication in rural 
areas of North India. 

He felt the Non-governmental organisations working in the 
rural areas would be the ones to identify the communication 
needs of the masses. He said he visited a project in 
Karnataka that Mr. C.G.K. Reddy ran and found that the 
content of the newspapers was all wrong. The emphasis was on 
technology. Noone had trained the editors. Unless the paper's 
content is changed how will it change attitudes? That was 
the reason the circulation had not gone up. 

Mr. Sarkar thought the best thing to do in Northern India 
would be to develop a model again but base it more on content 
than on technology. He again mentioned several NGOs and 
stressed the need to work with them since they were better 
managed than the newspapers. This way they can ensure the 
success of the newspapers. 

Mr. Benugopala Rao, Editor and Bureau Chief of the Inter 
Press Service thought there were some newspapers in 
Maharastra, Andhra, West Bengal and Kerala that were serving 
some rural areas. These were run by honest, dedicated 
journalists, activists who produced journals around a cause. 

How to identify such newspapers and journalists is a big 
problem. It cannot be done by a central agency in Delhi. It 
is such a huge country you cannot easily identify genuine 
cases. 

Mr. Rao mentioned the case of Bharat Dogra and his NFS-INDIA 
News from Fields and Slums. Mr. Dogra seems to be putting out 
his journal on cyclostyled sheets in spite of great financial 
hardship. According to Mr. Rao "he has too little money even 
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to type." Part of the latest issue was hand-uin t ten. 
I tried to meet Mr. Dogra but he was out of town at the time. 

Ms. Sudha Madhok, Coordinator South Asia for Women's Feature 
Service of Inter Press Service felt the little newspapers 
put out by the NGOs were more effective than the mainstream 
newspapers in conveying development messages to the rural 
masses. She also thought that someone like Bharat Dogra 
should be helped in his effort to highlight activities in the 
field rather than events in the cities. 

Mr. Upendra Uajpeyi, General Secretary of the National Media 
Centre said categorically that there is no rural Press in 
India. He said that if a handful of people were living in the 
rural areas we could say forget about a rural Press but since 
three-fourths of the people live in rural areas some 
worthwhile efforts should be made. There are some good 
district papers but they limit their coverage to the district 
headquarters, they do not write about the interiors. The 
reason, he says, is that the rural masses don't mean much to 
the national leaders. The national and provincial papers are 
serving their cause. 

Mr. Uajpeyi suggested the need for a pilot project to 
establish a model community newspaper in North India. The 
paper does not need to be printed from the rural areas, it 
can be done from a small town but the paper must be very 
different from the existing ones. Delhi has 100 newspapers 
and U.P. has 200 dailies but most of them are there only to 
swindle. 

Mr. C.K. Pradhan, Editor and Mr. Ram Patro, Publisher of 
Himali Bela (Himalayan Times), Sikkim are of the opinion 
that it is very difficult for the district newspapers to 
survive on local advertising and limited sale. Even though 
their newspaper has been able-to establish credibility in 
Sikkim the circulation is very small. People still do not 
have the habit of reading newspapers. Most cannot afford it. 
And, literacy in the state is very low. Being a mountainous 
the problem of transport and communication is insurmountable. 

Recommendat ions 

In the light of the media situation and opinions of 
journalists and academicians I would like to recommend the 
following; 

1. Carry on the work of identifying small deserving 
newspapers for project assistance using the services of the 
Press Institute or the Indian Institute of Mass 
Communication. 
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2. Initiate a programme for training of rural journalists, 
again in collaboration with PII or IIMC. 

3. Make a study of the NGOs publishing communication material 
for rural areas. It may be possible to work with such NGOs in 
developing a model community newspaper. 
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Nepal 

Nepal is a country sandwiched between two of Asia's largest 
and most populous countries, India and China. Its 18.2 
million people live in an area of 147,141 sq. km known for 
its topographical variety and beauty. It consists of the 
plains of the Terai in the South, the densely-populated mid-
hills and valleys in the centre and the high Himalayan 
mountains and their foothills in the North. 

Nepai has a per capita GNP of about US$160 and average 
literacy rate of 26%. In 1989 the National Planning 
Commission claimed that the literacy rate had crossed the 30% 
mark. 85% of the people live in villages and depend on 
agriculture for their livelihood. 

About 450 newspapers and periodicals are published in Nepal. 
Half of these publications come out from the Capital, 
Kathmandu and the rest from the headquarters of 30 of the 75 
districts into which the country is administratively divided. 
Most of the newspapers are published in the national 
languague Nepali. There are only a few English newspapers and 
a handful in the regional languages. 

The majority of the newspapers published both in Kathmandu 
and outside are very small publications which are owned and 
operated by individuals. These 4-page tabloids are 
very poorly produced both in terms of their content and the 
printing. It has been noticed that inspite of numerical 
growth in recent years these papers have very low readership 
often limited to the boundenes of the towns in which they 
are produced. The journalists in these publications are not 
trained. The editor or publisher does not have either the 
journalistic or management skills to run his newspaper 
properly. 

The two largest newspapers are published by the Gorkhapatra 
Sansthan which is owned by the Government. In addition to two 
dallies, The Gorkhapatra (circulation 35,000 copies) and The 
Rising Nepal (circulation 12,000 copies) the government 
corporation publishes a monthly magazine (Madhuparka) and a 
magazine for the youth called Yuva Manch, both of which are 
very popular and enjoy good circulation. Since Gorkhapatra 
Sansthan has modern printing equipment and computerized desk
top publishing system the private newspapers, operating with 
obsolescent printing equipment and handcomposition, find it 
difficult to compete in the market. 

In the past few years a number of weekly newspapers have 
become quite popular because of their opposition to the 
government in power. With some element of investigative 
reporting in their columns these papers have been able to 
command a fairly large circulation within Kathmandu and in 
the districts, particularly the more educated and conscious 
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parts of the country in the East. 

When considered in the context of the development of the 
rural Press the situation in Nepal is still quite depressing. 
The print medium has not been able to penetrate the rural 
areas. The rural population still has nothing to read. 
Although the journalists blame illiteracy, poverty and lack 
of reading habit as the main obstacles to the growth of a 
rural Press the newspapers themselves have nothing to offer 
by way news or views relevant to the rural situation. 

Like in the other countries of the sub-continent the bulk of 
the newspapers published in Kathmandu and outside thrive on 
sensationalism and blackmail. When viewed as a business 
enterprise these newspapers don't make any sense since they 
neither command any circulation nor do they receive any 
advert i sing. 

Fed up with this situation some institutions initiated 
development communication schemes of their own. A UNESCO-
assisted literacy programme in the Seti Zone of western Nepal 
publishes a regular newsletter for its new literates. These 
cyclostyled sheets contain a lot of development messages that 
are useful to the rural population. Since stones appearing 
in these newsletters have been critical of the local 
administration they have had to stop publication on a number 
occasions due to pressure from the Chief District Officer. 
"Gaon Ghar" (the Village) Wall Newspaper, published jointly 
by Nepal Press Institute, UNICEF and the Agriculture 
Development Bank is already in its third year and its 
initial circulation of 2,000 has increased to 10,000. Small 
farmer groups in about 40 different areas routinely read 
these newspapers pasted on the walls of village schools, 
offices of Agricultural Development Bank, public buildings 
and tea shops. There is a plan to further expand the 
circulation and increase its -frequency from monthly to 
fortnightly. Inspired by Gaon Ghar, the first wall newspaper 
in Nepal the Forum for Environment Journalists has started 
publishing its own wall newspaper called "Batabaran" meaning 
the Environment. Two issues of this monthly paper have 
already appeared. 

During my recent visits to the eastern and western parts of 
the country in connection with this survey I was impressed 
with the way the wall newspapers were being taken seriously 
by the local people. Many villages had not only pasted the 
paper on walls but even children were seen reading it. In the 
literacy classes run by the women's organisation the paper 
was being used as course,material. Some farmers spoke of how 
they had adopted new techniques of farming after reading the 
wall newspaper. There is a plan to start a formal evaluation 
of the project in order to assess its impact and utility. 
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Visits within Nepal 

In order to study the status of district newspapers and their 
reach in the rural areas of the country I visited two areas 
of Nepal. Jhapa district in eastern Nepal has been known to 
be one of the most advanced both in terms of agriculture and 
education. It is influenced by the Darjeeling district in 
India which it borders and is also known for its high 
literacy rate and home for some of India's best schools. 

Jhapa district has a number of weekly newspapers and a daily 
put out by Mr. Dilliram Nirvik called Hijo Aaj (Yesterday and 
Today) is circulated mainly in the town of Bhadrapur where it 
is published. The Saptahik Bichar and Alok Saptahik, both 
weeklies that people refer to as good newspapers also have 
extremely small circulations. The Editors, Bharat Bhurtel of 
Alok and Tara Baral of Bichar claim that their prsent 
circulation of 1,000 copies are hardly sold out. In addition 
to these there are three more weeklies that are regrded as 
scandal sheets that have no market at all. 

It was sad to see that inspite of a fairly high literacy rate 
in the district the newspapers had no circulation at all. 
All of the newspapers were similar in layout and content. 
They contained a lot of national news, mostly speeches of 
politicians, some international news monitored from the BBC, 
few items of district news and an editorial page with two 
feature articles. There was an attempt to sensationalise some 
of the events with an eye on readership within the town area. 

Another area I visited was the district of Palpa in western 
Nepal. Palpa, unlike Jhapa, was situated entirely in the 
middle hill area of Nepal. But, like Jhapa this district has 
high literacy rate and the town of Tansen has a high 
proportion of educated people. It has many schools and a 
college in addition to most district offices of the 
government. Although the only newspaper published in Palpa is 
Satya, a weekly some of the newspapers published in the 
neighbouring district of Rupendehi are sold in the newspaper 
stalls. Tansen was identified as the site for a model 
community newspaper for which assistance was sought from CAF. 

I was happy to see a vibrant Press in the industrial town of 
Butaul in Rupendehi district. Two daily newspapers and a 
number of weeklies coming out from Butaul and Bharahawa were 
full of interesting national and local news and their 
circulation seemed to be going up from a few hundred to over 
a thousand copies. The editors I met during the visit were 
very keen to re-orient their papers to attract rural readers. 
They wanted some workshops on rural journalism and management 
of newspapers to learn the techniques of putting out 
interesting newspapers targetted at the rural readership. 
They were also keen to know what type of resources they would 
need, what type of technology was mosl appropriate. 
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Journalism in Nepal has reached a new turning point. With the 
introduction of multi-party democracy and freedom of the 
Press the newspapers are beginning already to change their 
orientation. New dailies and weeklies are mushrooming. 
Restriction on the registration of new newspapers has been 
removed. The government is working on a new Press Act that 
will guarantee freedom. 

Many journalists are beginning to ask what their role would 
be in a multi-party democracy as against a partyless 
political system that prevailed in the country for 30 years. 
However, the emphasis is still on politics. There is still 
very little interest among journalists in rural journalism. 

Opinions of journalists 

In course of the study of rural journalism I met many 
journalists in Kathmandu and outside. Most of them thought 
Nepal had the unique opportunity of establishing good 
community newspapers since many parts of the country did not 
have any newspaper. 

Mr. Lai Deosa Rai, Head of Department of Journalism at 
Tnbhuvan University felt that there should be good community 
newspapers in each of the six development regions of the 
country which are regarded as the nodal or growth points. 
Such newspapers should publish only regional issues and have 
good presentation of local problems. This becomes possible if 
some local editor or publisher with entrepreneural skill is 
provided good printing facilities and is able to recruit good 
local reporters. We can start with four such centres, 
Kathmandu, Dhankuta, Pokhara and Surkhet. There should be a 
coordinating board at the centre which will coordinate and 
evaluate the project. Such a project should be provided 
funds initially but will, in due time, become self-
supporting. 

It is not true, he said, that because the bulk of the 
population is illiterate that the people will not read 
newspapers. A newspaper established for the rural population 
should be able to help develop literacy. 

Considering the standard of present newspapers no support 
should be given to such newspapers because the publishers 
will swallow the money. They have, over the years, received 
lot of support but they have invested elsewhere. This is not 
reflected in the newspapers and their quality. 

Mr. Gopal Das Shrestha, Editor/Publisher of the Commoner 
Daily and President of Nepal Press Institute felt that 
physical handicap due to the country's difficult geography 
restricted the growth of newspapers. He thought publication 
centres should be decentralised. 
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In addition to the problem of distribution, Mr. Shrestha 
thought the problem of language must also be tackled. The 
Nepali language must be made simple. The Gorkhapatra is not 
understood my the average Nepali. The subject matter must be 
more relevant. There should also be good reading material for 
children and women. There must be a project to train 
journalists to take interest in such matters. 

Mr. Govinda Biyogi, Editor of Matribhumi weekly and President 
of Nepal Journalists Association thought even national papers 
must understand the problems of the local people and reflect 
these in the newspapers. The language must also be 
simplified. Editors and publishers must take special interest 
to see that newspapers are actually delivered in the rural 
areas. It is not enough just to sell papers in the streets. 
They should also not expect readers to come in search of 
newspapers. What the small newspapers in the districts lack 
today are technical know-how and good printing machinery. 

Mr.Gokul Prasad Pokhrel, Director, Science Popularisation 
Programme of the Royal Nepal Academy of Science and 
Technology and Member-Secretary of Nepal Press Institute 
thought Nepal did have the infrastructure for the development 
of a dynamic rural Press since 50% of the newspapers are 
published from outside Kathmandu. Some newspapers, 
particularly those published in the western part ofthe 
country, have good look and circulation. Because of 
dedication and professionalism the quality of newspapers in 
western Nepal is improving. 

As to how the so-called rural Press can be improved a 
cooperative model may help newspapers to survive. The 
teleprinter, photoes, distribution network, reporters can all 
be pooled. Potential literate readers have grown but there is 
no marketing strategy. This can be done as a combined effort. 
Assistance should be given to- small newspapers to achieve 
penetration into the semi-urban and rural areas. To achieve 
all this some professional agency must play a catalystic 
role. 

Mr. Hem Bahadur Bista, Editor of Gaon Ghar, the wall 
newspaper sees great scope for rural journalism. "It is just 
that nobody has thought about it." Ule thought about it and 
started one but there is so much to be done, so many more 
villages to be reached. He thinks it is possible to expand 
the reach of rural newspapers into the hinterland if private 
investors are encouraged to provide funds. It can also be 
done if some of the NGOs are made more active. There should 
be some action-oriented assistance. Since the objective of 
such a programme would be to help reach the rural masses 
assistance should be given on the basis of reach. 
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Mr. Padan Singh Karka, Editor of Gatibidhi Weekly and General 
Secretary of Nepal Journalists Association thinks rural 
journalism is almost impossible in the hilly region of the 
country where distribution of newspapers is difficult. It 
may be possible in the plains of the Terai. Newspapers meant 
for rural masses must be published in the local language. One 
such paper published in Maithili in Janapur (Gam Ghar ) is 
doing better than others. Inap and Vishwabhumi published in 
the Newan language sell well simply because of the language 
used. 

Mr. Karki felt that a project to improve rural journalism 
should start by assisting two newspapers by providing them 
material and buying subscription for the rural areas. The 
project should see to it that there is extensive coverage of 
the rural areas in those papers. 

Mr.Parshuram Kharel, Editor of the Sunday Despatch and 
lecturer at Trbhuvan University Journalism Department and NPI 
felt that there should be one or two model newspapers in far 
off districts that give prominence to local affairs. Most 
local newspapers publish reports from the Capital. They write 
about water shortage in the Capital but never about shortage 
in the villages. If local people cannot buy newspapers may be 
the schools or local institutions can buy them. There are now 
about 20,000 schools in the country. What they would need 
would be some training and the right technology to publish 
the papers in a sustained way. It may be a good ideal to 
have brainstorming sessions with officials, teachers and 
local leaders to decide how the paper should be run so that 
it serve the communities best. 

Mr. Oilliram Nirvik, Chief Editor and Publisher of Hijo Aja 
daily in Bhadrapur, Jhapa wondered how he has been able to 
exist for more than 15 years. Without advertising and large 
circulation he has not only been able to exist but also make 
a living out of the newspaper and his printing press that 
does some work for government offices and private business. 
He thought the paper gave him the prominence that helped his 
printing business. 

He thought it was time the government and the community 
thought of improving the local newspapers and its business 
aspect so that they could serve large number of people in the 
rural areas. The situation is now very favourable with more 
roads and transport facilities. More and more people are 
educated and like to read newspapers. If journalists could be 
trained and there was some assistance to expand the printing 
facilities it could be done. 

Mr. Binaya Kumar Kaseju, Editor of Satya Weekly in Tansen, 
Palpa has found it very hard to exist because of -official 
pressure and economic constraints. He thought he has proved 
that if the will to serve is there small newspapers can 
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survive. His newspaper contains a lot of news about Tansen 
and the rest of the district. There is very little national 
news and international news. His editorials are well written. 
In order to reach the Magar people who are in majority in the 
district he has even published some pages in the Magar 
language from time to time. His paper is beginning to reach 
some rural areas but most of the subscribers are in Tansen 
itself. He says what he lacks more is the resources to 
modernise his printing and expand his operation. He feels the 
need for training for himself and others who wish to practise 
journalism. The only training programme he has attended was 
the workshop on management of small newspapers conducted by 
NPI in 1987. 

Recommendations 

Considering the status of the small, distrICt-based 
newspapers in Nepal and the opinions of journalists who have 
been struggling to publish them the following can be 
recommended = 

1. In the light of the new situation in Nepal there will be 
many opportunities to help the development of the rural 
Press. It may be appropriate to begin by discussing the role 
of such a Press and how to go about establishing it through a 
series of workshops and seminars in different parts of the 
country. 

2. In the meantime the time is now right to go ahead with the 
CAF-AMIC-NPI proposal for a model community newspaper in 
Tansen of Palpa district. If it works it can be developed 
into a network covering other parts of the country. During my 
recent visit to Palpa there seemed a lot of excitement in the 
district about project. 

3. Alternatively we may be able to help a paper like Satya in 
Palpa or Saptahik Bichar in Jhapa to modernise and use their 
good reputation to experiment with the concept of community 
newspapers. 

4. In view of the growing interest among newspaper publishers 
to modernise their printing and establish their operations on 
modern lines there should be training centre in Kathmandu. 
There is growing pressure on NPI to function as a 
clearinghouse for information on new technology and to 
provide training in the use of such technology. 

5. CAF-AMIC assisted management workshops have generated a 
lot of interest in modern journalism and new technology. Only 
a handful of journalists 'have benefited. The effort should be 
cont inued. 
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Pak i stan 

The Islamic Republic of Pakistan cane into existence in 1947 
when India was partitioned into two independent countries of 
India and Pakistan at the end of the British colonial rule. 
Now Pakistan is the 10th. most populous country in the world. 
According to the 1981 census Pakistan's population was 83.782 
million. At present it is estimated at 103.82 million. The 
rural population is 71.72% and urban 28.29%. There are three 
million Afghan refugees in Pakistan. Pakistan has an area of 
795,095 square kilometres and is bordered by India, China, 
Afghanistan and Iran. Its 72% rural population live in about 
47,000 villages. Agriculture is the mainstay for three-
fourths of its population. Its per capita GNP is put at 
around US$350 and literacy rate at around 30%. The highest 
literacy rate is in Sindh followed by Punjab and North West 
Frontier and then Baluchistan. 

The first Urdu journal, Urdu Akhbar, was published in 188G. 
Since then there has been a steady expansion of the Urdu 
Press. After the emergence of Pakistan as a sovereign country 
and adoption of Urdu as the national language there has been 
a steady expansion of the Urdu Press in Pakistan. The Press 
in Pakistan has made tremendous progress, both in circulation 
and advertising revenue, as a result of industrialisation and 
growth in literacy rate. They are now better produced, show 
greater professional competence and greater range in coverage 
of national and international events. Most of the metroplitan 
newspapers are equipped with latest typesetting and printing 
machinery. The largest circulated Urdu papers like Jang, 
Nawa-e-Waqt, Mashriq, Hurriyat and Imroze are now printed on 
latest offset machines and in colour. The leading 
metropolitan papers are also published from more than one 
centre. The average circulation of the dailies is between 
50,000 and 300,000 copies per day. Each copy is said to be 
read by five persons. 

After the takeover by the Government of the Associated Press 
of Pakistan and the establishment of the National Press Trust 
the government gained control over some of the leading 
newspapers of Pakistan. The National Press Trust presently 
owns 11 publications including the Morning News, Pakistan 
Times, Imroze, Mashriq and Akhbat—e-Khawatean. These 
newspapers follow the government policy and project its 
viewpoints only. With the expansion of the private sector 
newspapers these government-controlled newspapers are being 
subsidised by the government. 

The government of Pakistan is said to control 60% of all 
advertising in the country and the advertising rates of all 
newspapers and periodicals are approved by the Federal 
Ministry of Information and Broadcasting on the basis of 
their circulation as checked by the Audit Bureau of 
Circulation. The Government has announced its decision to 
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show leniency towards the regional Press in order to 
encourage its growth. It has also announced that all state 
corporations and organisations engaged in commercial 
activities will be asked to release their advertisements on 
commercial tariff basis. Although it has still to come into 
practice there is also a decision to set aside a quota of 25% 
advertisements for regional newspapers and periodicals. In 
order to help these newspapers they have been allowed to 
import newsprint and printing machinery freely. 

In terms of the rural Press in Pakistan it was found that 
there is really no rural based newspaper nor any periodical 
that is specifically targetted at the rural readership. 
However, there are many regional or district newspapers that 
have high content of rural news and reach a limited rural 
readership. According to one study only four percent of the 
total space in Dawn, Jang and Nawa-e-Ulaqt was devoted to 
rural news with the Urdu paper having more. 

According to the same study out of 1,643 newspapers and 
periodicals published in Pakistan 70% came out of the Federal 
and provincial capitals. The remaining 30% came out of small 
towns in the districts. Some of these district papers had 
limited reach in the rural areas. 

An important aspect of the Pakistani Press is that although 
most of the large newspapers are in Urdu, regarded as the 
national language, there are newspapers in the regional 
languages. The most developed regional language Press is the 
Sindhi Press which has almost 100 publications including 12 
daily newspapers. It was the opinion of media academicians 
and journalists that the Sindhi Press, having some reach in 
the rural areas, was playing the role of a rural Press. A 
content analysis of Ibrat and Hilal-e-Pakistant showed that 
16% of the news was on rural affairs. 

Visit to Pakistan 

During my 10-day visit to Pakistan I was able to meet a 
number media academicians and journalists in Karachi, Multan 
and Lahore. Although I wanted to visit Hyderabad which was 
regarded as the most important centre of Sindhi Press I was 
prevented from travelling to that city because of the bad law 
and order situation. However, I was able to meet the editor 
of Ibrat, regarded as one of the most important and up-coming 
publication in the Sindhi language. My interviews revealed 
that most people concerned with the rural Press in Pakistan 
were not happy with the situation and wanted innovation and a 
new approach. 

Prof. Sharif al Mujahid, founder and head of department of 
Mass Communication at Karachi University for 13 years. He had 
worked in metropolitan newspapers and .taught at the 
University. 
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Prof. Sharif saw a rural newspaper as one published in a 
city or a town that serves the town and its hinterland. He 
thought there were newspapers that contained little national 
or international news but high premium of material that 
serves the local people. If help in terns of equipment, 
capital and training could be given to them to extend their 
reach into the rural areas Pakistan could have a very 
influential rural Press. 

Prof. Zakanyya Sajid, Director of the Press Institute of 
Pakistan and for 7 years the head of Department of Mass 
Communication at Karachi University saw training as the most 
important need for the development of the provincial or rural • 
Press in Pakistan. The Press Institute could be strengthened 
and developed into an important centre for training 
activities. PIP was set up through cooperative effort 
of newspaper publishers. However, there is at present very 
little local support. The Institute has been able to organise 
one or two workshops and seminars but is looking for 
resources to undertake other activities. UNESCO has recently 
provided some computers and a car as institutional support. 
Prof. Sajid felt that a systematic programme for the training 
of rural-based journalists could be undertaken by the 
Institute. 

Mr. Akhtar Adil Razvi, Editor of Overview weekly and a former 
editor of Dawn with which he was associated for over 20 years 
felt Pakistan had no rural Press. He did feel, however, that 
there were attempts to reach out to the rural masses. He 
thought in all three important provinces Sind, Punjab and 
Baluchistan there was no real urge to start rural newspapers 
because of the lack of primary education. Although government 
speaks about the uplift of rural masses very little is being 
done. An economic survey indicated that rather than send 
children to school village parents were using them as farm 
help . 

Mr. Razvi felt there was a need to start a rural newspaper 
rather than help the existing ones. He thought a project 
should be developed and then pick a potential publisher and 
try. The Agha Khan Foundation has started a rural upliftment 
programme in the extreme north of the country in Hunza. It 
has been successful. In the same way a rural newspaper could 
be set up in Sindh which is traditionally backward and has 
lot of rural area. What such an enterprise would require is 
some equipment, capital and a good training programme. 
Provincial reporters have no training opportunities. 

Mr. Nizam Jatoi, Director General, Sindh Press Information 
Department and his colleague, Mr. Jaffar Azmi,Director of 
Press felt that the Sindhi Press alone could qualify as truly 
provincial as most other language papers were large and did 
not have much influence in the rural areas. In recent years 
the Sindhi Press was making some progress because there are 
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new roads and rail services to the hinterland. Because of 
this some newsapapers are even using computerised 
typeset t ing. 

Nabi Bux Khoso, Secretary to the Government of Sindh 
Information Department felt that the quality of writing in 
the newspapers suffered due to poor translations. Even Urdu 
news was translated and not written in original language. He 
thought international assistance would be useful in setting 
up a standard translation pool at the news agency to 
standardaize translaltion and make papers more readable. He 
suggested the following: Universalise computerization, 
provide small newpapers with fax facilities, let newspapers 
outside the metropolitan areas receive advertising, and allow 
only educated (graduate) individuals to become editors. 

Mr. Nisa Ahmad Zuberi, Professor of Mass Communication at 
University of Karachi. 
Mr. Zuberi thought the small newspapers published in such 
towns as Hyderabad, Sukkur, Multan, Faisalabad, Gujaranwala 
and Quetta and Peshawar were run by very capable people but 
since their circulation is small their advertising revenue 
is also very meagre. As a result the look of the newspapers 
is very depressing. People buy papers not for their content 
but for government notices. Their printing is very poor. Urdu 
is written by hand and Sindhi hand-composed. 

Mr. Zuberi thought that any proposal to help small newspapers 
would be looked upon with suspicion and therefore, any 
activities designed to help the rural Press in Pakistan must 
be with the full knowledge and approval of the Government. It 
may be a good idea to select 2 or 3 deserving newspapers and 
then work in collaboration with the Press Institute or the 
Department of Mass Communication at Karachi University. 

Mr. S.H. Hashmi, Managing Oirector of Orient Advertising 
(Pvt) Ltd. felt that there is a growing demand from the rural 
areas for good publications. Therefore, the large newspapers 
groups should start publications intended for the rural 
areas. He said in Faisalabad and Peshawar alone there are 
almost 100 newspapers but since their circulation is very low 
it is not possible to give them advertisements. "We have to 
satisfy our clients," he said. The principle is don't waste 
your money on small newspapers with no circulation. Mr. 
Hashmi thought that after democracy the situation was worse 
because everyone was starting newspapers. Everyone wanted to 
become an editor and then thrive on blackmail. He thought 
that advertising in the electronic media had advanced 
tremendously in recent years but not in the print medium. He 
thought there should be more innovative approach to running 
small newspapers. 
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Kazi Asad Abid, Managing Editor of the Ibrat Group 
of Publications and his wife Mrs. Shehela A. Abbasi, Editor 
of the Daily Indus Tribune, Hyderabad. The Ibrat Group is the 
largest in the Sindhi language with Ibrat daily as the 
biggest regional language paper and a number of periodicals. 
Kazi Abid claims that the popularity of Ibrat publications is 
due to the fact that they are people-oriented. The copy price 
of each of these publications is less than the average in 
Pakistan. He said the Ibrat daily subsidises all the other 
publications. The group has been coming out with new 
publications in order to reach new readers, to create new 
market. All their publications are in the thousands. 

Kazi Abid also claims that Ibrat has very limited resources 
but it has been able to utilise these resources for the 
development of journalism in Sindh. 

Of late the Ibrat group has felt the need for new equipment. 
Since it is the only group with colour publications it has to 
keep up its quality and even compete with large newspapers 
like Jang and Dawn. Kazi Abid also feels that his staff, 
especially reporters from the rural areas need training. 407. 
of the group's staff, particularly computer operators, are 
women. 

As I have said already I had intended to visit Hyderabad and 
see the Ibrat establishment and other smaller newspapers 
printed outside Hyderabad. But this was not possible. Kazi 
Abid came to Karachi to brief me on the status of Ibrat and 
ask for assistance in the training of journalists. 

In Multan, a city of about half a million people, I was able 
to visit some small newspapers which were coming out in spite 
of great hardship. Journalism is Multan was dominated by the 
Nawa-e-waqt which was the largest newspaper with a 
circulation of about 50,000 Copies. The number of newspapers 
in Multan had increased in the past couple of years because 
the process of registering new publications had been made 
very simple. In addition to 21 dailies there were many 
week lies. 

The Nawa-e-Waqt was the only newspaper in Multan that used 
computerised typesetters. They had 9 Linotron 
phototypesetters and a 3-unit web-offset machine. The other 
newspapers use offset presses but use the services of 
experienced cal1igraphers to write out the text. 

At Nawa-e-Uaqt the Editor, Sheikh Riaz Parviz, was very 
hospitable. He made arrangement for me to visit some of the 
smaller newspapers along with his senior reporter. 

Mr. Imtiaz Roohani, Editor of Daily Sang-e-Multan which comes 
out from Multan, Rawalpindi, Bahalpur^and Karachi. Mr. 
Roohani edits this paper which played an important role in 
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the restoration of democracy in Pakistan. He himself was 
imprisoned twice and the paper was banned for some time. 
Many times he had to pay fines. 
Discussing the problems of the provincial Press he said that 
the readers look for the same type of material as in the 
bigger newspapers. This is not possible for many reasons. 
Literacy is also an impediment since Multan's average 
litercy is round 20%. A barber puts a copy of the paper in 
his shop and sometimes as many as 200 people read it. There 
is the problem of finances which are hard to come by when 
needed most. Because the smaller newspapers have small 
circulation their image has never been good in the eyes of 
the readers. Because of limited revenue they cannot invest 
enough to improve their image or services. Mr. Roohani thinks 
the government should make loans on easy terms available to 
the papers which publish good news and come out with 
regu Ian ty. 

Mr. Khair Din, General Manager and Mr. Khalil Bhatti, Editor 
of Nawa-e-Multan, an evening paper published from 1968. The 
present circulation is 10,000 with 3,000 circulated in Multan 
and the rest in the rural areas, mainly small towns and 
villages around Multan. They also publish Hizrat (Patriot) 
from Multan and D.G. Khan as morning paper. Both the editor 
and General Manager claimed that they also gave priority to 
problems of the rural areas unlike Nawa-e-Waqt that contained 
a lot of international news. They faced the problem of 
capital to purchase new equipment and supplies. The paper is 
barely able to strike even, any profit the company makes is 
from job printing. A fund for the development of the regional 
or rural Press may be able to solve the problem. Even if they 
received new equipment they would have the problem of paying 
their staff on the tenth of the month. 

Sheikh Rashid Akhtar, publisher and editor of weekly 
newspaper Sada-i-Punjab. His brother, Sheikh Masum Rashid 
Akhtar now publishes the Zamindar Sudhar as also a weekly 
newspaper. This was one of the earliest newspapers of 
Pakistan first published as a daily in 1934. It had become a 
weekly in 1965. It was founded by Sheikh Muzzaffardin, the 
father of the two editors. 

Sheikh Rashid claimed that the Sada-i-Punjab and the Zamindar 
Sudhar were distributed totally in the 28 rural areas of the 
district. The content, too deals with rural problems. When I 
asked them to translate the headlines for me I discovered 
that most of the prominent news items were of political 
nature with very little development stories. He thought it 
was becoming increasingly difficult to print with outdated 
treadle machines. And, the financial problem was always there 
since, as he put it: "if We project the federal government 
the provincial government stops the advertisement and if we 
project the provincial government the federal government 
stops the ads." However, he had hardly any advertisement from 
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the government. Both newspapers have been coming out 
uninterruptedly in spite of all these hardships. He has even 
put colour on the mast to attract local readers. He said, "it 
is regarded as a good newspaper and a good-looking 
newspaper. " 

Syed Zaheer-ul-Hassa Rizvi, Director of Public Relations 
office Multan felt most of the small papers will die because 
of financial problem. However, some of those that carry on 
shady dealings may survive. 
Anwar Raii, another official of the Public Relations office 
felt that the freedom of the Press now guaranteed will lead 
to growth and improvement. The role of the rural Press is 
bright, he said, provided the journalists feel responsible. 
People expect truth from them. Over 40 new publications have 
been registered in Multan alone. 

In Lahore I was able to meet Mr. Majid Nizami, the Editor in 
Chief of The Nation and Nawa-e-Waqt. He is a very prominent 
and respected journalist in Pakistan. He had been President 
All Pakistan Newspapers Society for four years. 

He did not think Pakistan had a true rural Press but 
identified Multan, Faisalabad, Peshawar (Pushtu Press), 
Ouetta (Baluchi), Hyderabad (Sindhi) and Sargodha as the 
centres for regional Press that had some element of rural 
journalism. Mr. Nizami recommended assistance to those 
newspapers that are real newspapers and not just "dummy" 
papers or tools of politicians. He thought we should consult 
with the Council of Pakistan Newspaper Editors (CPNE ), All 
Pakistan Newspapers Society (CPNS) and the Press Institute of 
Pakistan to identify such deserving newspapers. 

Mr. Nizami said the government considered the Press as its 
rival and therefore, showed no inclination to help them 
develop. It had cut the quantum of advertising by 50/C. The 
government controlled 60% to 70% of the advertisement because 
of nationalized industries, banks, etc. While the government 
newspapers receive a monthly subsidy of 5 to G million Rupees 
there is an attempt strangulate the private Press. It is 
difficult to foresee changes in favour of rural Press in such 
a situation. 

Mr. Ahmad Azeez Zia, Executive Editor of the Nation and Mr. 
Asghar Butt, Deputy Editor felt that provincial newspapers 
that were struggling for survival should be assisted. In 
selecting newspapers for assistance care should be taken to 
choose those that were being published by dedicated 
journalists with a sense of sacrifice. They mentioned the 
only Punjabi paper in Pakistan, "SAJJAN" as a paper with a 
rural readership. 

I visited the premises of "SAJJAN" daily and was impressed 
with the sense of dedication among the staff, all of whom 
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were working on a voluntary basis. 

Mr. Hussain Naqi, the managing Editor of SAJJAN and Mr. 
Zafaryab Ahmad, Editor were active in the movement to 
popularise the Punjabi language among the Punjabi-speaking 
population. Over 70% of the people in Punjab do not 
understand Urdu, they know only Punjabi. 

At Sajjan much of the work is voluntary. The level of 
commitment is very high. The paper is distributed to 35 rural 
areas in Punjab. Many of the staff members are from the 
rural areas. Some travel 3 hours by train every day and 
they have no holiday. The paper has a development content. 
There is a lot of local news. 

Mr. Fazal Qureshi, Managing Director and Chief Editor of 
Pakistan Press Interenatlona1 felt that the provincial Press 
did not cater to the rural population. He thought something 
should be done to train rural reporters who were paid very 
little, if at all. PPI employed the largest number of such 
reporters. These reporters are good in reporting about rural 
areas because it is easier for them to pinpoint problems. He 
thought PPI would be the right agency to organise such 
training programmes if the resources became available. 

Mr. Iqbal Zuben, Editor (Coordination) of Nawa-e-Waqt daily 
and Mr. Tanq Khan, Manager International and Special 
Projects thought the best way to help small, provincial or 
rural newspapers would be to select a few, hold workshops for 
them and then provide them some advertisements to help them 
sustain themselves. Assistance should be channeled through 
multilateral agencies to expedite matters. 

Dr. Miskeen Ali Hijazi, Professor and Chairman, Department of 
Mass Communication, University of Punjab thought the process 
of choosing newspapers for support was a difficult one. If 
the government did it others would criticise the decision. 
May be APNS or CPNE should do it. Or may be it should be left 
to the departments of mass communication. He said, "We have 
been trying to help provincial and district newspapers by 
organising courses in writing and editing but we have not 
been successful due to lack of funds." He said his Mass 
Communication Department was actually planning to bring out a 
model newspaper which would be relevant to the rural 
population of Pakistan. 

Recommendat ions 

Based on my visit to three cities and their suburbs in 
Pakistan and interviews with many journalists and media 
academicians I would like to recommend the following: 
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1. That we re-visit the few newspapers that have been 
identified as ones deserving support from the Project and 
based on further interviews develop a project proposal to 
help then and find the right method of doing it. 

2. In the meantime ask such media associations and 
institutions such as APNS, CPNE and the Press Institute to 
identify some newspapers deserving assistance from among 
their own members. 

3. As a starter chalk out a programme to train rural-based 
journalists at such places as Karachi, Hyderabad, Lahore, 
Quetta and Peshawar for the benefit of the provincial and 
district newspapers in which the rural content is higher. 
The Press Institute can become the local co-organiser. 

4. Since so many of the small district-based newspapers with 
some readership in the rural areas are not run on business 
line Pakistan would benefit from management workshops like 
the ones organised in Nepal. But, participants would have to 
be from the small newspapers located in more remote parts 
of the country. 
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SRI LANKA 

Sri Lanka is a peai—shaped island lying close to the southern 
tip of the Indian sub-continent. It covers an area of 65,610 
square kilometres and has a population of about 16.8 milllion 
of which about 78.5% live in villages and rely on agriculture 
as their main occupation. 

It must be mentioned that Sri Lanka is a multi-racial country 
with the Sinhalese as the main ethnic group comprising about 
74% of the total population. The Tamils, living mainly in the 
north of the country form the next major ethnic group and 
comprise 18% of the population. 

Among the countries of South Asia Sri Lanka has the highest 
per capita GNP put at around US$400. It also has the highest 
literacy rate of around 87%. 

The history of the Press in Sri Lanka began in the 19th 
century with the establishment of the oldest newspaper in the 
1930s. The newspapers in those days were almost all in 
English and were owned, managed and staffed by Europeans. 
With the expansion of the country's economy and development 
of communication network around 1925 the Press in Sri Lanka 
developed considerably and a number of journals in the 
indigenous languages were started. Following independence in 
1948 and enactment of a Constitution guaranteeing freedom of 
speech and expression the Press experienced further growth. 
However, it was the feeling among many journalists that 
during the 1970s and 1980s the Press in Sri Lanka suffered 
severe setbacks because of the period was marked by emergency 
rule, Press censorship, closure of newspapers and printing 
presses, and the expansion of "official journalism" with the 
government takeover of Associated Newspapers of Ceylon Ltd. 
in 1973 and the Times of Ceylon Ltd. in 1977. 

Presently all newspapers are published in Colombo by three 
major groups and distributed throughout the country. The 
largest of these groups is called the Lake House group 
(formerly the Associated Newspapers of Ceylon Ltd.) which is 
owned by the Government. Another important group is the 
Independent Newspapers Ltd. And, since 1981 the Upali 
Newspapers Ltd. has started publishing newspapers that are 
becoming very popular. Other smaller groups publish weekly 
newspapers. 

The Lake House group has 18 publications that include dailies 
and other periodicals, the Independent group has 8 and the 
Upali group has 7. The Express Newspapers Ltd. and Uijaya 
Publications publish 4 and 5 magazines respectively. 

Although at present 19 daily newspapers are said to command 
an aggregate circulation of about 383t461 copies the total 
circulation of newspapers has not increased in the past some 
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years. In fact, the total number of journals and their 
circulation has gone down since 1977 in spite of the fact 
that the literacy rate in the country has gone up. 

Uisit to Sri Lanka 

During my week-long visit to Sri Lanka I was able to meet 
many journalists and those associated with the media in order 
to find out the problems of the Press in that country. Since 
there was really no rural Press Sri Lanka I made it a point 
to ask everyone whether there was the need for such a Press 
to reach the three-fourths of the popultion living in the 
rural areas of the country. Surprisingly, most of those 
interviewed did not seem happy with the existing situation 
and wanted to look for alternatives to reach the rural 
masses. 

Mr. Manik de Silva, editor of the Daily News (Lake House 
group) agreed that the newspapers published in Colombo did 
not reach the rural areas. However, he felt that publishing 
newspapers in the provinces or rural areas would not be 
viable since Sri Lanka had a well-developed transport and 
communication infrastructure that enabled newspapers to be 
distributed quickly.The reason only Jaffna had a few 
newspapers before the ethnic unrest in that part ofthe 
country was that it was farther and more difficult for 
Colombo papers to reach. 

Mr. de Silva felt that there was a need to train the 
provincial correspondents of the Colombo newspapers. He said 
these so-called correspondents covering large parts of the 
country ars usually teachers doing modest jobs. There are 
very few professional journalists and even those are not 
trained. He thought it would be a good idea to pick some of 
these correspondents and provide them training opportunities. 
This would automatically increase the volume of coverage of 
the rural areas of the country. 

Alternatively, he suggested the publication of training 
material with real, practical experiences that could be 
provided to the rural-based journalists. This could show how 
the rural scene is covered in each country. If one copy could 
be made available to the newspapers they could make copies 
for their correspondents. 

Mr. Uictor Gunewardena, Associate Director of the Marga 
Institute felt that since Sri Lanka did not have a rural 
Press per se the national Press had to play its role. He 
said that the Sinhala Press actually started in the province, 
there were Tamil newspapers in the North in Jaffna and the 
Eastern provinces too had editions of the Colombo papers. 
There were also newssheets of political orientation but due 
to economic and political reasons theŷ  had disappeared. 
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Mr. Guneuardena felt that there are many Non-governmental 
Organisations that put out monthly or quarterly journals 
targetted at the rural readership. These have been more 
effective than the newspapers in carrying development 
messages to the rural masses. 

As to why there was no rural Press in Sri Lanka inspite of 
the fact that almost 80% of the population lived in the rural 
areas Mr. Gunewardene felt that it was partly due to 
historical reasons, and partly due to cost of production. He 
also thought the ownership pattern was such that it was 
advantageous to remain in the Capital. 

At the Marga Institute (Sri Lanka Centre for Development 
Studies) there was a plan to establish 10 provincial 
newspapers by importing equipment and training necessary 
manpower. He felt the need for a national information policy 
that would take into consideration the need for rural 
journalism. He thought there was a need for a rural Press 
both in Tamil and Sinhala. He felt that journalism was at 
present event-oriented and not process-oriented. The rural 
Press should not try to imitate the national Press but should 
develop its own norms. 

Mr. Rex de Silva, Editor, Independent Newspapers. 

Considering the literacy rate of over 85% Mr. de Silva 
thought the circulations of newspapers as being extremely 
low. He thought by and large people did not read newspapers 
and preferred to listen to news over the radio that reaches 
all. He thought the people had not been motivated to read 
newspapers and that reading a newspaper is not a rural habit. 
He thought may be it was also the economic consideration 
since the price of a newspaper was the sane as a loaf of 
bread. 

Mr. de Silva did not think the national papers contained 
anything really worthwhile for the village people. In the old 
days the papers were more critical but such a practice was 
discouraged and even prevented. The time may have come for 
the newspapers to play a role in educating the masses to 
overcome disparity and discrimination. The rural people feel 
deprived. The national newspapers are not trusted. May be it 
is time to establish rural newspapers which could give 
confidence to the people. Nobody had so far thought of 
starting rural newspapers since it involves funds, manpower 
and advertising support which are not easily available. Mr. 
de Silva thought the overll situation in the country did not 
favour this. The Times group had tried a paper for Kandy but 
there was too much interference. When they advertised for 
journalists they had less than 50 applicants for 10 
positions. After the closure of the Independent group for 4 
years many of the talented journalists left the country. 
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Training in journalism is absolutely necessary. Presently 
there is a three-month in-house training by senior 
journalists for new recruits. The Independent group has over 
100 correspondents that report regularly. But hardly any of 
them is trained. 

Mr. K.C.P. de Alwis, Press Commissioner, Sri Lanka Press 
Counc i 1 
Mr. M.K. Ueerakoon, Secretary, Sri Lanka Press Council 
Mr. S. Dammulla, Assistant Press Commissioner (Research), Sri 
Lanka Press Council 

The officials of the Sri Lanka Press Council felt that once 
the political situation in the country improves there will be 
a general growth of provincial Press and possibly a rural 
Press. They said that such papers as Elanadu daily and 
Elanadu Sunday and Sangeevi which were published from Jaffna 
before the ethnic unrest were doing quite well. One or two 
papers had also been published in Kandy. They also thought 
the journals published by the cooperatives were effective in 
reaching the rural population. 

The Press Council was of the opinion that there must be more 
opportunities for training of journalists. The establishment 
of a national Press Institute was considered important. In 
fact, the Press Council already had the design of a building 
for the Press Institute. The Government had been approached 
for funding. Presently, in addition to the university courses 
the Journalist Association had been periodically organising 
workshops and training programmes in collaboration with 
Colombo University. 

The officials of the Press Council offered its facilities for 
training programmes that may be organised in future. 

Mr. Uanndra Tarzi 'Jittachi 

Mr. Uittachi felt the need for rural exchange of information 
at a time when thousands of hamlets are engaged in self-
development schemes. He thought even small newsletters to 
exchange rural information through a rural information 
service would serve such a purpose. Most appropriate would be 
desk-top publishing facilities. The nature of the product 
would not be as important as credibility. This is what the 
mainstream media lacks. 

When we talk about rural journalism in Sri Lanka we must not 
think of expensive printing presses but small newspapers 
published by the people themselves. 

Training of journalists need not be by an established 
institution. To train development journalists use the 
existing facilities but make it practical-based. Mr. Uittachi 
thought the best way to train them would be to send them out 
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to the rural areas to report. There is a need, he said, to 
upgrade the quality of journalism. May be there should be a 
separate faculty for development journalism in the 
Univers i ty. 

Mr. Nick Langton, Representative of The Asia Foundation 

Since The Asia Foundation has been working with AMIC and the 
Press Institutes in different countries in Asia Mr. Nick 
Langton has difficulty finding an appropriate agency to work 
with in the development of the mass media. There is no 
national Press Institute and journalist associations hated 
each other and undercut each other. Tarzi Uittachi had told 
him that it was not possible to establish a press institute 
because it would again be the same situation. The Asia 
Foundation had been planning a workshop on Crisis Reporting 
but did not know who would host it. They formed a committee 
because a suitable institution did not exist. The Foundation 
had decided to help the Open University to start a Diploma 
Course in Journalism as the best way to train a large number 
of journalists at the same time. 

Mr. Manik A. de Silva, former Editor of DINAMINA and Founder 
Editor of Lankapuvath 

Mr. de Silva thought there was too much politics in the Sri 
Lankan Press. Since even independent editors had to go to the 
government for everything including newsprint quotas and 
advertising there was too little freedom in the Press. 

But even within these circumstances Mr. de Silva felt there 
should be a rural Press whose objective should be to educate 
the people. If there is a rural Press, say, around Kandy it 
could educate the electorate and put pressure on the elected. 
He said, "a good rural newspaper should educate the people to 
ask the members of parliament the right questions, form a 
nucleas of resistence, provide a forum for others to write." 
Mr. de Silva thought a rural newspaper should be established 
on an experimental basis around Kandy or Galle to the South 
because these are rural nerve centres and such a paper could 
have greatest impact on society. Kandy could also cover the 
new settlements in the Mahaweli region. 

Mr. de Silva thought the Kandy advertiser would be willing to 
support such a newspaper because it would be more economical 
for him to advertise in the local paper. The newly 
established Provincial Council would also support such a 
newspaper because the national newspapers have been ignoring 
the Provincial Council politicians. Radio and Television 
could easily become the sources of national and international 
news and local news can be gathered locally. 

Mr. Kularatne Bulathgama, Daily News staff correspondent, 
ANCL Editorial Branch Office, Kandy 
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Mr. Bulathgama, a senior journalist based in Kandy thought it 
was now tine for the establishment of provincial newspapers. 
With the establishment of the Provincial Council there must 
be more news about the council and its activities. If a 
provincial paper is established in Kandy the circulation will 
be very large since Kandy is the second largest city with a 
population of more than 200,000 and a floating population. It 
is also a cultural city with the Temple of the Tooth. It has 
tourist attractions and more industries are coming up. It 
also has traditional crafts in brass and ivory. Since Sri 
Lanka Broadcasting Corporation has advertising from Kandy 
there is no reason why a newspaper should not have such 
advertising. A newspaper in Kandy can also serve Nuwaraliya 
and Mahatali in addition to the Mahaweli area. It should not 
compete with the national papers but cater specifically to 
the people in the region. 

Mr. Bulathgame felt that there was enough manpower in the 
region. There was enough redership since Kandy had the 
University of Peradeniya, teacher training college, 
cooperative and farm schools and other training institutes. 
He thought the language should be Sinhalese and the initial 
circulation should be around 20,000. It is the Kandy people 
that are in touch with the rural population. Kandy had great 
potential for a rural-oriented newspaper. 

Mr. Arne Fjortoft, Secretary General, Uorldview International 
Foundation 

Mr. Fjortoft who established the Foundation in Sri Lanka in 
1979 to use development communication as a vehicle of social 
and economic change in the Third World thought there were 
vast potentials for a thriving rural Press in Sri Lanka. 
Although his Foundation used mostly video to promote 
development he was willing to collaborate in any effort to 
use communication for development. 

Since most Sri Lankan journalists and media-related experts 
expressed the need for training journalists Mr. Fjortoft 
offered to cooperate with any effort to train journalists. He 
offered to work with AMIC-CAF in such an enterprise and even 
offered space in the WIF premises for training activities. 

In the same way Mr. Nawaz M. Faleel, the Director of Finance 
and Administration of the International Office of WIF, 
offered to collaborate in any effort to promote development 
communication in Sri Lanka. He thought Sri Lanka had the 
prospect for a thriving rural Press; it was only that people 
were not doing anything about it. A catalyst was needed. 

Mr. Eamon Kariyakarawana, Chairman of Sri Lanka Broadcasting 
Corporation and Chairman of LANKAPUvATH <Sn Lanka National 
News Agency ) 
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Mr. Kariyakarawa who had been a print and radio journalist 
had already taken steps to start a regional newspaper. He 
said they had tried to start a newspaper in kandy but it 
folded because they had to imitate the national newspapers. 
He had already identified the district of Gampaha situated 
near the international airport as the ideal location for such 
a paper. It was the most literate district and the population 
was the sane as that of the Colombo district, around 2 
million. It had good train and bus service and the farthest 
point was only 30 miles. Literacy was around 90%. There was 
no unemployment. It had a high reading public. At present it 
had the highest sale of national papers. It would be easy to 
find the necessary manpower since many well-trained 
journalists lived in the area. Space for such newspaper could 
easily be gotten in the free trade zone. What would be needed 
is the necessary machinery and a start-up capital. 

Mr. Irvin Ueerokoddy, Phoenix Advertising Services 

Mr. Weerakoddy who owns and operates one of Sri Lanka's 
principal advertising agencies thought there was the need to 
establish a model rural newspaper to encourage the 
establishment of such papers in many parts of Sri Lanka. He 
said he had already prepared a proposal for such a paper. He 
also thought it was important to establish a Press Institute 
in Sri Lanka to train journalists and carry out other 
activities for improvement of the mass media in the country. 
He was willing to cooperate in any such effort. 

Recommendat ions 

As a result of my visit to Sri Lanka and the above interviews 
I wish to recommend the following as the key moves for the 
future = 

1. Sri Lanka is ready for a rural Press. Many conscientious 
journalists feel rural journalism can play an important role 
in promoting development. The best way to start would be to 
work out a project to establish a small rural-oriented paper 
in Kandy with the prospect of establishing similar papers 
elsewhere. 

2. The training needs seem to be acute. Journalists were not 
happy with the university courses, especially the one offered 
by Keliniya University. More vocation-oriented courses were 
required. CAF-AMIC could take steps to help establish a Press 
Inst itute. 

3. Training courses for rural-based journalists could start 
quickly in cooperation with Worldview International 
Foundation. It could be the first CAF-AMIC activity in Sri 
Lanka. 
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